
White Oak Township Board Meeting                                                                   
February 11, 2019

Trustee John Kemler called the meeting to order at 7:30 p.m. on February 11, 2019.  In 
attendance were:  Treasurer Aaron Graf, Clerk Leela Vernon, Trustee Diane Graf, 
Trustee John Kemler, Zoning Administrator Rick Martinez, Building Inspector Don 
Hannewald, Richard Morrison, and Richard Guinan.  Trustee Graf lead us in the Pledge 
of Allegiance.

A motion was made by Trustee Graf, seconded by Trustee Kemler to approve the 
minutes of the 01/14/2019 Township Board meeting.  Motion carried.

A motion was made by Clerk Vernon, seconded by Trustee Graf to approve the 
treasurer’s report as presented.  Motion carried.

Rick Martinez and Don Hannewald took the floor to explain their plan to improve the 
permit system.  They feel that there needs to be a system to track permits.  They will 
put together a plan and present it to the Board.

We received a letter from the Ingham County Sheriff’s Office.  The Township must 
submit a letter if the possibility of the need to apply for a grant from FEMA ever arrises.  
It was agreed to submit the necessary letter.

Trustee Graf made a motion to pay the bills as presented.  Seconded by Trustee Kemler.  
Motion carried.

Richard Morrison took the floor and stated that the Park Commission meeting will be 
February 20, 2019 at 6:00 p.m.

A motion was made by Treasurer Graf, seconded by Trustee Graf to adopt the alternate 
start dates for the Board of Review.  See Resolution attached.

A motion was made by Treasurer Graf, seconded by Clerk Vernon to Approve the 
“Township Household Income Standards to Be Eligible for a Poverty Exemption”, and 
the “Maximum Asset Standards to be Eligible for a Poverty Exemption”.  Motion 
Carried.

Trustee Kemler adjourned the meeting at 8:12p.m.

Submitted by:

Leela A. Vernon, Clerk
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